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2022 Monthly Business meetings are usually held in the Bass Pro Shops Conservation Room on the 
third Tuesday of the month at 6:00 PM. There are no COVID restrictions and visitors, guests and those 
interested in joining the Mass Cruisers Auto Club are welcome to attend one of these monthly meetings.   

www.masscruisers.com 

2021 Board Members 
 

Rich Armando (CHAIR) 
Larry Nyborn   

Steve Huntington  
John Buchanan  
Diane Thornton   
John Sturniolo 
Kevin Rushlow 

 

Secretary: (Lesley Corda-Majeski) 
Asst. Secretary: Diane Thornton 

Treasurer: Kevin Rushlow 
Asst. Treasurer: Rich Armando  

Special Assignments 
 

Webmaster: Scott Beer  
 Asst: OPEN 

Managing Editor: John Buchanan 
 News Editor: OPEN 

Digital Graphics Editor: OPEN 

Facebook:    Steve Vining 
  FB Admin: John Buchanan 
  FB Admin: Sean  Sullivan 
 

New Members: Lou Valentine  

Sgts. at Arms:  John Sturniolo 

Charity Coordinator: Rick White 

Food Pantry: John Griffin 
  Steve Fernald  
  Bob Okerholm 
  Wayne Lestan 
 

By-Laws: Wayne Lestan 

MAAC Rep: John Buchanan 
 MAAC Alt.: Glenn Brayman 
 

Cruise Director: Rich Armando  
       (Steve Huntington—on leave) 
Asst. Cruise Director Bob Hines 

Sponsors: John Buchanan         
Fred Tierney 

Club Events: Rich Armando 

Photographers: Steve Vining  
    Sean Sullivan       
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Contact us by snail mail:  

P.O. Box 217, Wrentham, MA 02093 

Or by email: HO350@comcast.net 
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As our first cruise night of 2022 fast approaches we will be starting off without our director Steve 
Huntington. Due to some family issues he is stepping down from this position after many years of 
service. I have been a member almost 25 years and Steve is the only cruise night director that I’ve 
known. His dedication, passion and love of the club are second to none. I’m positive this was a tough 
but necessary decision for him to make. Steve did say he would attend when time permits and his 
presence will always be welcomed. The cruise night has been left in good hands. Bob Hines has vol-
unteered to come in early to do the setting up and I will also take a more active part in running the 
cruise night. As we have always preached everyone’s help is needed and appreciated. If any of our 
newer members have not yet signed up for a specific cruise assignment or establish where they can 
best help at our cruises, either Bob or I will be able you find a spot.  The enthusiasm of Mass Cruisers 
members is what makes this the largest and most successful cruise night in the area and beyond. I 
thank everyone for their commitment in advance. 
   
At our last membership meeting we discussed some ideas that would make us a more active club. 
Many members would like to see the club do more events with our cars. I would like to see this hap-
pen also but we need members to step up and organize an event. There were several ideas thrown 
out at the meeting that seemed promising. Those members with suggestions were willing to get in-
volved with the planning. I look forward to seeing what they come up with. As dates and information 
about the events become available you will be notified. If you were not at the meeting but have an 
idea of something that the rest of the club would enjoy doing please come forward with it. 
   
April is a busy month for the Cruisers. It all starts off with our first cruise night on April 7th, followed 
by a members meeting on the 19th, our second cruise on the 21st and finishing up the month with the 
clubs anniversary party on April 23rd. A pretty busy schedule to say the least.  
Hopefully you will be able to make at least one if not all of these dates. See you soon. 

Board Musings 
By Rich Armando 

Editor’s Musing 
By John Buchanan EDITORIAL  

 

The reward being the editor of our Mass Cruisers Newsletter is that it provides the incentive to at-
tend enough events throughout the year where I can bring my camera, take some pictures and write 
about my experience to share with everyone. In some ways it is like keeping a diary, one that I can go 
back to use as a memory check or reference which I have done many times.  
 
It is wonderful that the Old Cars Weekly editors take the time to go through the hundreds of club 
newsletters and magazines that are dedicated to our hobby then judge them just as we would do at a 
car show.  Old Cars editor, Angelo Van Bogart noted: “when judging club publications, the Old Cars staff 

looks for a balance of historical articles with stories 

about members and their vehicles, technical articles 

and club communication. There should be a good bal-

ance of images showing members and their vehicles 

— but not too much of one over the other — plus help-

ful information and leads to resources that strengthen 

the club, its members and the hobby,”  
 

Sub-Compact Chapters 
Mass Cruisers Auto Club, John Buchanan, editor, Mass Cruisers 

Auto Club  
 

Thank you Old Cars  editors: 
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2022 MARCOM Flea Market 
By John Buchanan 

When the first weekend of March rolls around we look for signs of spring, melted piles of snow, crocuses 

poking their heads from underground and the start of the early spring swap meets. Locally, the Model A 

Club of Massachusetts, a.k.a. MARCOM, indoor/outdoor swap is the one we always look forward to see 

pop up. Not so much for hunting down those needed parts , but more to reconnect with fellow hobbyists 

we probably hadn’t seen since last November at last winter solstice’s Wright’s Chicken Farm Restaurant 

annual  gathering of clubs. The Holmes Transportation building in Norfolk, where the MARCOM swap is 

held the first Sunday in March, also houses Richard Holmes personal collection, some of which is on dis-

play in the front office area of the building.    As you work your way through the three flea market areas, 

you finally pass through the front of the building where you’ll usually find Richard Holmes in the midst of 

his private collection which includes 

showcasing his 1932 International 

School Bus which makes regular trips to 

our Bass Pro Shops cruises to the de-

light of the school kids who are allowed 

to climb aboard an compare them to the 

new Holmes Transportation buses they 

ride to school today. There is an 1867 

Ford GT and a midget race car among 

50’s era automobilia and a collection 

child-sized John Deere farm equipment. 

Richard is happy to share information 

about any and all the toys and auto mem-

orabilia he’s collected over the years.  

I struck GOLD at this year’s flea market 

rummaging through the massive amount of odd 

parts and pieces that Carl Weber (pictured 

above in the white cowboy hat) displays each 

year at his vendor space. It’s an original bronze 

collared wing nut for the tire hold-down clamp 

on the sidemount tire for my 1931 Dodge  It 

fits—EUREKA!  I’ll spend more time next year sift-

ing through Carl’s treasure trove of parts. You 

never know what needed part you’ll find there. 
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2022 Gathering of the Clubs 

By John Buchanan 

Neither rain, nor snow, nor sleet, nor the dark of night on Saturday March 12  shall stay these GOONZ 

Car Club members, who came all the way from Ireland, from their hosting responsibilities for the 2022 

Annual Gathering of the Clubs at the Doubletree Hilton in Andover. The Canada-U.S. COVID travel re-

strictions, however, did play a role keeping the Torquer’s of Montreal from making the trip this year.  

Saturday’s weather could have also played havoc with attendance for the evening Gathering which got its 

start back in 2015 and has grown into a pre-spring ritual for New England street rodder car clubs.    

The much larger meeting room at the Doubletree provided ample space for the meeting this year and 

while clubs were able to take their turns at the podium going over their plans for 2022 events, some 

clubs have not yet been able get back on track due to COVID. Of course everyone brought their show fly-

ers to pass out to all that were in attendance.  
 

Before everyone settled down for live music by Queen Wasp, the host GOONZ club was presented with a 

custom hand crafted clutchplate clock before the annual passing of the gavel to the 2023 Gathering 

host club, The Roadmen Car Club Massachusetts. Then there was the traditional group photo of the 23 

cubs attending at Gathering is shown in the picture below. 

LEFT: Custom 
piston GAVEL 

passed each year 
to next year’s 
Host Car Club 

 

RIGHT: Custom 
Flexplate clock 

presented to the  
2022 Gathering 

Host Club 
“GOONZ” 
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On September 28th of this past year 2021, I experienced a driving enthusiast’s dream: To drive my choice 
of dozens of brand-new cars on the open road, unescorted. This event was hosted by the International 
Motor Press Association (IMPA). The leadership of this group of professional automotive writers arranged 
to have both foreign and domestic manufacturers provide their newest models for us to test, often the 
“Halo car” of the company. 
 

Upon arrival at Bear Mountain State Park in Bear Mountain, New York, registered members credentials 
were examined, and we were issued a wrist band indicating our membership in the association. 
As this was my first Test Day I inquired as to what was expected of us. The reply was that we could drive 
any of the forty something vehicles with the only guideline being that we were asked to return the vehicle 
after approximately fifteen minutes. Since a list of vehicles had been sent to each member prior to the 
event, most of us knew which vehicles we want-
ed to drive before we arrived. On and off rain 
showers did little to deter our enthusiastic road 
testing. 

IMPA TEST DAYS 2021 
By  Bob Walton 

One unusual ride I enjoyed was the Mustang Mach E. It was the first electric car I had ever driven. The gen-

tleman representing Ford told me he programed the car to run in “one pedal mode.” Step on the accelera-

tor and you go faster. Take your foot off the accelerator and the vehicle slows due to the regenerative fea-

ture which turns your momentum into electricity, slowing down the vehicle. It was much easier to get used 

to than I had expected. However, charging downhill into a turn is an act of faith. I think many of us would 

prefer to apply the brake ourselves than trust a computer to decide the degree of braking applied. I also 

didn’t care to be the only automotive journalist that day to demolish a brand-new car.        Continued on Page 7 

After a tasty breakfast, we headed to the park-
ing lot to begin the test drives. I headed straight 
to the Cadillac CT4-V Blackwing and chose the 
6-speed manual over the automatic, as one of 
each was present. WOW! Does that machine 
move! What an exciting way to begin the day, 
blasting along the twisting, undulating roads of 
the state park. I selected a road upon which 
there were no places for spoilsports to hide and 
I may have taken advantage of that. This car is 
so fast I needed only the first three of the six 
gears! If you haven’t driven a Cadillac lately you 
might want to try this one. 

2022 Cadillac CT4-V Blackwing 

2022 Mini Cooper S convertible 
The new for 2022 Hyundai Santa Cruz Truck 
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 IMPA TEST DAYS 2021 
CONTINUED FROM Page 6 

Among the many vehicles I drove were the latest C8 Corvette, a Lexus LS500, a Mini Cooper S Convertible, 
a Hyundai Santa Cruz pickup, and a Subaru Outback Wilderness Edition. 
But the ride which really made it worth the 400-mile round-trip to Bear Mountain was the MAYBACH! Never 
did I believe I would have the privilege of piloting this Mercedes Benz produced, ultra-luxury, $250K car up 
and down a country road seeing what it could do. This was a real, “pinch me, I think I’m dreaming,” experi-
ence. Glove-soft leather, every amenity you could imagine and POWER! This car was intended to be sold to 
world leaders, professional athletes, and Hollywood A-listers, and here I was, a retired schoolteacher/
charter coach driver, the son of a factory worker, basking in a level of luxury very few ever experience. Life 
is GOOD! 

The organizers of this IMPA Test Day event had encouraged participants to arrive in one of their collec-
tor cars to put on a mini show. The weather discouraged many from doing so, but a small intrepid 
group braved the elements and displayed their cars. As if this wasn’t already a red-letter day for me, 
late in the afternoon I was informed my ’68 DeVille convertible won the Judge’s Choice award! 
I eagerly look forward to the 2022 version of IMPA Test Day. 

In conclusion, my observation is that Today’s new cars are universally excellent. I could be happy with 
almost any of these cars, trucks, or SUVs. Years ago, we worried that we might select a car which was a 
“lemon.” Since today’s vehicles are consistently so much more reliable than those of the 50’s and 60’s 
that is no longer a consideration. Style, features, and how you intend to use your vehicle now play a 
much larger role in selection of which car to purchase. 

IMPA Test Day Participants that brought their collector cars put on a mini-show in the rain 

My 1968 DeVille 

RIGHT: Me at the controls of the 
2021 Corvette C-8 convertible, 
America’s Super Car, arguably the 
most performance for the buck. 
BELOW: An even bigger smile be-
hind the wheel of the 2021 Maybach 
says it all 

Driver’s seat view of the luxurious Maybach 
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I find that every year Mark’s Northeast Motorsports EXPO at the Eastern States Exposition center in 

Springfield, MA is worth the trip. It has a great mix of vehicles covering a wide spectrum of the auto enthu-

siast hobby. For us in the eastern part of Massachusetts, who never quite make it to, let alone over the 

Connecticut River, it is a treat to see the vehicles and owners from the valley region display their cars. 

Every year there is one craftsman displaying at the 

show amazing me with their handiwork. One such 

gentleman was William Eggers from Goshen, CT, a 

retired builder of Private Collection Vehicles, who 

displayed two of his replica motorcycles; the first 

successful steam motorized motorcycle, an 1867 

Roper Velocipede (original is locked away in the 

Smithsonian), and the first gas powered motorcy-

cle, an 1885 Daimler Reitwagen, which he had to 

scale off photographs. In addition to the two repli-

ca motorcycles displayed at the show, he also built 

five additional replicas of each which he sells to 

collectors. Bill is one interesting guy to know. He 

says, “I build limited edition and one-of-a-kind 

works of art; I don’t do restorations.” You can see 

the extent of Bill’s craftsmanship by visiting his 

website at: 

www.williameggersmotorcycles.com  where you will enjoy seeing the results of his workmanship that 

range from the Chariots used by Charlton Heston and Stephen Boyd in the 1959 Ben Hur movie to a 3/4 

scale pony driven 1865 Wells Fargo Stagecoach. There is also a video link showing Bill demonstrating 

how the 1885 Daimler motorcycle works and then rides it over to pick up the mail.          Continued on Page 9 

Mark’s Motorsports EXPO 

 by John Buchanan 

Kids were encouraged  
to sit in these Kart  
racecars and have their 
pictures taken by Dad. 

http://www.williameggersmotorcycles.com
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Mark’s Motorsports EXPO 

Continued from Page 8 

 

Many of the vehicle owners were on at their 
displays to answer questions and the area 
racetracks had their 2022 schedules along 
with race cars, which explains the show timing 
with racing beginning in April.  I originally 
planned attending the EXPO on Saturday or 
Sunday, but with the bad weather forecast, I 
went Friday afternoon which turned out to be 
great weather and fewer spectators to slow 
taking pictures and talking to the owners. 
That’ll be my plan again for 2023, Friday. 
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Support Our Advertisers  
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